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Dear Mrs. Hynek: 
 
I am writing you on behalf of the Puerto Rico Institute of Statistics, in response to the comment 
request published in the Federal Register (Vol. 73, No. 59, FR Doc. E8–6047) on March 26, 2008 
by the Census Bureau, Department of Commerce (“the Agency”).  We are a Puerto Rico 
government organization, charged with the responsibility of ensuring universal and timely 
access to reliable and complete statistical information on the archipelago of Puerto Rico.  We 
are particularly appreciative of the opportunity offered by the Department of Commerce and 
the Census Bureau in this occasion to comment on the ways to enhance the quality, utility, and 
clarity of the information to be collected for the 2010 Decennial Census.   

On May 22, 2008, the Puerto Rico Institute of Statistics held a roundtable with a diverse group 
of local government agencies, academics and Census data users.  The resulting discussion 
generated some of the comments presented below in three topic areas. 

I. Issues related to the bilingual English/Spanish questionnaire DX-61 (E/S) 

For the 2010 Decennial Census, the Agency proposes to use the bilingual English/Spanish 
questionnaire DX-61(E/S) in some areas, including Puerto Rico.  These questionnaires undergo 
considerable field testing before they are launched in a broad information collection such as 
the Constitutionally-mandated Decennial Census.  Nevertheless, we find some of the Spanish 
portions of the questionnaire to be potentially misleading for Spanish speakers, particularly for 
those residing in Puerto Rico.   

For instance, in the instructions to question #3 of DX-61 (E/S), “home equity loan” is translated 
as “préstamos sobre el valor líquido de la casa.”  This translation lends itself to much confusion, 
since the term “valor líquido” is devoid of meaning in Spanish and therefore cannot be used as 
a useful translation of “liquid value.”  We recognize that as a relatively new debt instrument 
“home equity loans” may be translated in many different ways across Spanish speaking 
communities in the United States and in Puerto Rico.  This is why the Puerto Rico Institute of 
Statistics sought the translation used by the Federal Reserve System: “Préstamo con Garantía 
Hipotecaria.”  We believe this translation avoids the confusion created by the current 
translation.   

The instructions to question #1 of DX-61(E/S) also raise concerns, particularly where 
respondents are told: “No cuente a alguien que no vive aquí por estar en la universidad o en las 
Fuerzas Armadas” as a translation of “Do not count anyone living away either at college or in 
the Armed Forces.”  We understand that in the United States it is commonplace for university 



students to live in a university-sponsored housing; because the Census conducts counts in these 
institutions, it would be inappropriate for the person to be counted a second time at their 
parents residence.  However, in Puerto Rico, this situation is relatively less common.  
Universities are close enough in Puerto Rico so that many students may live with their parents 
and commute to their learning centers daily.  Many of the participants of our roundtable 
discussion were concerned that parents would exclude their children, even when according to 
Census definitions they should be counted there.  To minimize this problem, some participants 
suggested replacing in the portion of the instructions quoted above, the Spanish word “vive” 
with the Spanish word “reside,” since this word more closely conveys the meaning the Census is 
trying to implement.  

To avoid these problems in the future, we recommend the Agency always include one 
municipio in Puerto Rico as a test site for the dress rehearsal of its English/Spanish 
questionnaires, which takes place two years prior to each decennial census. 

II. Method of Collection  

For the purposes of enumerating most of the people living in the 50 states in 2010, the Agency 
proposes employing a Mailing Strategy for Questionnaires, Letters, Reminder Postcards, 
followed by Non-Response Follow-Up operations.  For the purposes of enumerating most of the 
people living in Puerto Rico, the Agency faces two unique challenges in 2010.  First, Puerto 
Rico’s Master Address File (MAF) has not been updated since 2004.  Second, the mail response 
rate in Puerto Rico has traditionally been relatively low.  As a result, we have been verbally 
notified that the Agency is considering a modified method of collection in Puerto Rico, including 
an address canvassing in 2009 and relying on Update/Leave operations for distributing 
questionnaires.  The fact that the full details of this method have not been fully fleshed out 
means that we are unable to properly comment on the method of collection the Agency is 
planning to implement in Puerto Rico.  Nevertheless, we welcome some of the differences that 
the Agency has conveyed to us, if they are indeed implemented, because we believe they could 
address in part the challenges described above. 

We would also like to comment on the Vacant/Delete Check (VDC) field operation, which serves 
as an independent follow-up of selected addresses by different enumerators than the 
enumerators who made the original classification of the addresses.  This operation is an 
essential quality control exercise to ensure the collected information is accurate.  As a result, 
we recommend the Agency employ the highest standards of independence, including 1) a 
separate field office, 2) a completely different team of enumerators, and 3) a head of VDC that 
does not respond to the local area office of the Agency. 

III. Content 

The information collection of the perceived and self-identified races and ethnicity1 of the 
people living in Puerto Rico raises concerns on multiple dimensions.  These concerns are not 
new.  In the 2000 Decennial Census, the Agency collected information on the race and ethnicity 
of the people living in Puerto Rico, for the first time since the 1950 Census.  In a post-Census 
evaluation, an independent expert contracted by the Agency found:2 

“Participants could not find themselves reflected in the available answer categories, 
which they viewed as foreign to the Puerto Rican history and culture of mixing or 

                                                 
1 As defined in questions 8 and 9 of the proposed Census questionnaire. 
2 Berkowitz, Susan, 2001, “Puerto Rico Focus Groups on the Census 2000 Race and Ethnicity Questions,” Evaluation 
Report B.13, U.S. Census Bureau, Washington, DC. http://www.census.gov/pred/www/rpts/B13.pdf.  

http://www.census.gov/pred/www/rpts/B13.pdf


blending across racial groups. Some also felt the question was inherently racist, 
discriminatory, and divisive, and suspected a hidden political agenda…Most participants 
reluctantly settled for what they believed was a wholly inadequate definition of race as 
skin color…Taking their lead from the national origin terms in the second half of the 
question, some participants chose to define race as nationality.”  

One of the report’s recommendations was: 

“For Puerto Rico, to avoid confusion, it is better that the race question not include 
‘national origin’ responses. In addition, it might be worthwhile to consider using a 
different or modified version of the race question for Puerto Rico rather than using the 
stateside version.” 

As best as we can tell, to date, none of the report’s recommendations have been incorporated 
into the Agency’s plans for the 2010 Decennial Census.  As a result, we fear some of the same 
mistakes from 2000 will be repeated.  In order for the information collected on race in Puerto 
Rico to be of practical value, we recommend the Agency adopt some of the recommendations 
contained in its own evaluation report.   

Otherwise, we believe the question should be replaced with one that yields information of 
practical value for Puerto Rico.  Roundtable participants expressed interest in gathering 
information on education, particularly literacy in English and other languages. 

We hope the Agency finds these comments useful and that they be taken into consideration in 
the implementation of the 2010 Decennial Census.  For more information, please do not 
hesitate to contact the Puerto Rico Institute of Statistics at (787) 993-3336.  We would be 
happy to work with the Agency. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 
 

Dr. Mario Marazzi-Santiago     
Executive Director 
Puerto Rico Institute of Statistics 


